Contra Costa College                                              COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES
2600 Mission Bell Drive



                   September 12, 2007

San Pablo, CA 94806


 2:30 p.m., AA-142, Liberal Arts Building
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Present:  Classified:        Alma Cardenas, Joyce Edwards, Mercy Pono, Teresina Steffes 

   Faculty:            Lee Brelie, Joseph Ledbetter

   Management:   Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, Carlos Murillo

  Students:           Derrasha Hudson, Janelle Hope, Tim Schulze, Mikel Tran

  Absent:             Ken Blustajn, John Christensen, Terence Elliott, Camille Parker, 

    McKinley Williams

  Guests:              Linda Cherry, Donna Floyd, Bruce King, Laurie Laxa

1. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Chair, Mercy Pono at 2:36 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

2.  
Approval of Agenda - The agenda was approved.

Everyone introduced themselves, as this was the first College Council meeting of the 2007-08 academic year.

3.  
Approval of Minutes from May 9, 2007 and special meeting from May 21, 2007 - 


The minutes from both meetings were approved.


ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA


NONCONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS

 4.  
District and College Roles, Responsibilities and Service Outcomes - Second Reading - Carol reminded the Council that this document is needed for accreditation.  There was a question about the marketing roles on our campus.  It was explained that Linda Cherry will be pursuing grants and continue her work with the college foundation.  Michele Jackson is coordinating our television programs and continuing her outreach.  She now reports to Senior Dean of Instruction, Donna Floyd. Laurie Laxa, our Public Information Officer, now reports to President, McKinley Williams.  Barry Benioff and Roger Polk now report to Computer & Network Services Supervisor, James Eyestone.  Mack, Donna and Carol will be working together on the college's marketing efforts.  There was a question about the latest vice-chancellor hire, Deborah Blue, and her role at the district office.  Deborah will be in charge of managing all of the planning functions, including marketing and technology.

The Council voted to approve the document of District and College Roles, Responsibilities and Service Outcomes.  Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Management:  yes.  Students:  yes.  
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5.
Enrollment Management Committee - Carol distributed a proposal listing the new membership of the Enrollment Management Committee.  Carol explained the Enrollment Management Committee would now become a subcommittee of College Council as part of our official governance status.  As such, the committee was restructured to reflect shared governance:  four faculty, three classified, four managers and a student.  The committee requires staff whose positions enable them to carry out the duties required for the purpose of the committee.  The purpose of the committee is to review, recommend and guide the College's enrollment management, outreach, and marketing efforts.  The committee will meet once a month and will also be the steward for Strategic Initiative #2.  There was some question about the need for this committee.  Carol explained the former Enrollment Committee was combined with the Marketing Committee for the last year and half.  There was also some question about the need for two CTE (Career Technical Education) faculty positions (one CTE counselor and one CTE professor) on the committee.  Carol explained due to the growing vocational job market, there is a need for CTE representation and also the VATEA budget is able to assist with funding should the need arise.  


In the interest of time, the Council moved to adopt the restructured Enrollment Management Committee.  


Classified:  yes.  Faculty:  yes.  Management:  yes.  Students:  yes.


INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

6.  
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities (Update from Perkins & Will, campus architects) - Carol announced the Library and Learning Resource Center is now open.  There are still a few glitches to be ironed out but for the most part it is up and running.  The new Student Services Building is still on track to be completed by Spring 2008.  Our campus architects, Perkins and Will, were not present due to recent developments with our trenching results.  A possible trace fault was discovered under the Humanities Building which prohibits us from rebuilding in that location.  The State will not allow us to build if there is even the remote possibility of an active fault line and since we cannot prove it is inactive, the State automatically assumes it to be active.  We will still proceed with our meeting in Sacramento this month to request 40 million in retrofitting funds that will enable us to stretch our bond monies.  If we receive the 40 million,  we won't have to spend bond monies in retrofitting current buildings.  The deadline for funding for the 2008-09 academic year is October 1.  Now that we know we cannot rebuild at the location of the current Humanities Building, we may change the building plans for the new SA building and propose to make that building taller adding more classroom space.  There is also the suggestion to demolish the Applied Arts Building and rebuild it so it is larger and closer to the center of the campus.  There are no restrictions on how many stories we may add to a building.  We are still planning to demolish the current Student Activities, Liberal Arts and Humanities Buildings.  The architects are working with us to 
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look at our demolition and buildings phases in light of this new information.  When we demolish a building, we have to have a plan of where to place the current programs housed in the demolished building.  There was some discussion about the current seismic risk of the Liberal Arts Building.  We could still be asked by the State geologists to do more trenching depending on our revised building plans.  The architects are still planning to have two-way traffic roadways with pedestrian crossings and sidewalks around the campus.  Carol will keep us abreast of new developments as they occur.  

7.
Update on Accreditation Self-Study - Carol announced she has met with Walter Masuda who is editing our self-study.  He will need another week and a half to finish his edits.  Walter was impressed with our draft self-study and believes we answered the queries of the accreditation commission.  He will be developing a complete document with annotated evidence from the draft.  There was some question about when the final deadline date is to stop inputting information.  We will have to stop working on the content next semester and focus on proofing.  Carol hopes to bring the booklet to College Council next semester for a first read.  

8.  
Budget Update - Mariles Magalong announced that Mack and Carol are presenting the College budget at the traveling road shows.  There was a question asked about the large, growing percentage of the budget placed in the contingency fund.  Mariles said the budget committee will plan the 2008-09 budget and will base this year's budget using a zero based budget model.  We are currently spending $800,000 more in our hourly budget than the district is giving us and we pay this deficit from our contingency.  

9.  
Faculty, Classified and Student Governance Statements for College Procedures Handbook - First Reading - Draft student and classified statements were distributed.  Mercy explained that we need a statement from faculty, classified and students for our College Procedures Handbook.  The Council began editing the draft student statement.  There was some discussion about the format of the statements and it was agreed that all of the statements should read similarly.  After some more discussion, it was decided that suggested edits be e-mailed to Raja and Mercy via e-mail.  Raja and Mercy will then send out revised statements, via e-mail, to the College Council members in preparation for the second reading at next month's meeting.  There was some discussion about the need for these statements.  

10.
Ten-Year Education & Facilities; Status Report - Carol was not able to report on this document other than to say Mack is editing the document and it should be published soon.

11.  
Reports from Constituency Groups - Faculty - no report.  


Classified - Mercy reported they are planning another classified luncheon/forum on October 3rd where they will be discussing shared governance.  
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Management - no report.

Students - They are preparing for Constitution Day - September 18th where they will have a panel of speakers, although they are having some difficulty in getting panelists to commit to this event.  They have two new senators, one of whom is a concurrently enrolled student in a private high school in El Sobrante.  

12.  
Announcements - Carol announced Parking Lot 9 work would resume in October and be completed in December.  Only portions of the lot will be closed while they are working.  They will notify students and staff through The Advocate.  


Raja announced they are planning their first-year experience ice-cream social on September 13 from 3:00 to 5:00 p.m.  

13.
Adjournment - Mercy adjourned the meeting at 4:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President

